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AGENDA 
  

1.   ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN  
 To elect a Chairman for the meeting. 

  
2.   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 To note any declarations of interest made by members in connection with an 

agenda item. The nature of the interest must also be specified. 
  

3.   APPLICATION FOR A NEW PREMISES LICENCE AT WALHAMPTON SCHOOL, 
SCHOOL LANE, LYMINGTON SO41 5ZG (Pages 3 - 110) 
 
 

 
To: Councillors Councillors 

 
 Steve Clarke 

Colm McCarthy 
 

Alvin Reid (Reserve) 
Neil Tungate 
 

 



 
 

Licensing Sub-Committee – 6 December 2024 
  
Application for a new premises licence at Walhampton 
School, School Lane, Lymington SO41 5ZG 

 
Purpose  To determine a premises licence application for 

Walhampton School, submitted under the 
Licensing Act 2003 

 
Classification  Public 

 
 

Executive Summary  The report details information to be considered 
by Members of the Licensing Sub-Committee in 
determining the premises licence application 

Recommendation(s)  That members of the Sub-Committee 
determine the premises licence application 
submitted by Walhampton School under 
the Licensing Act 2003. 

This decision should be taken in the light 
of the information contained in the report 
and at the meeting. 
 

Reasons for 
recommendation(s)  

Information as contained in the report and 
offered by all parties in addition to the legal 
licensing framework and legislation.  

Ward(s)  Forest and Solent 
Portfolio Holder Cllr Dan Poole - Portfolio Holder for 

Community, Safety and Wellbeing  
Strategic Director Richard Knott – Strategic Director of Housing & 

Communities  
Officer Contact  Christa Ferguson-Licensing Manager 

Environmental and Regulation  
023 8028 5325  
Christa.ferguson@nfdc.gov.uk 

  
    
Introduction 

1 The purpose of the report is to provide the Sub-Committee with 
information at the hearing to determine an application for a new 
premises licence which has been made under section 17 of the 
Licensing Act 2003 (“the Act”) in respect of Walhampton School, 
Lymington SO41 5ZG. 
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Background 

2      The school sits in large grounds and is a co-educational private day 
and boarding school for children aged 2-13.  The application seeks 
to support the activities of the school and there is no proposal to 
change the use of the educational facility.  

3 Currently, the site may provide alcohol under the Temporary Event 
Notice arrangement (“TEN”). Each application must be submitted in 
the correct notice period and will incur a cost of £21.00. Only the 
Police or Environmental Protection may object to the grant of a TEN 
and conditions cannot be attached to a TEN (unless the venue already 
has an existing premises licence or club premises certificate). There 
is a limit of 15 TENs per premises. 

 
4 The applicant wishes to use a premises licence to provide licensable 

activities rather than submit separate applications for Temporary 
Event Notices (“TENs”). 

 
The application 
 
5       The Licensing Authority have received an application for a new 

premises licence from Alison Bennett, the Director of Finance and 
Operations, on behalf of Walhampton School Trust Ltd 

    The application is provided as Appendix 1.  

   The plans submitted with the application are provided as Appendix 
2. 

6 The application seeks permission for the following licensable 
activities- 

Films (indoors and outdoors) 
Monday to Sunday 08:00 to 23:00 
 
Live music (indoors and outdoors) 
Monday to Sunday 10:00 to 24:00 
 
Recorded music (indoors and outdoors) 
Monday to Sunday 08:00 to 24:00 
 
Late night refreshment (indoors and outdoors) 
Monday to Sunday 23:00 to 01:00 
 
Supply of alcohol (on the premises) 
Monday to Sunday 10:00 to 24:00 
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Premises open to the public (for events) 
Monday to Sunday 08:00 to 01:00 

 
7  However, as outlined in the application, the applicant intends to 

restrict activities, as follows within the hours applied for, to provide 
flexibility for arranging events. The number of events proposed is 
less than the number of days permitted under TENs, plus other non-
licensable activities can also take place. 

Films will take place at no more than 5 functions per year 

Live music and/or recorded music after 23:00hrs (indoors) will take 
place on no more than 10 occasions per year 

Late night refreshment (hot food or drink after 23:00hrs) will take 
place on no more than 2 occasions per year 

Private/wedding reception functions (invitation only) will take place 
on no more than 5 occasions per year 

Daytime events-outdoors (fairs, food festivals, auto shows etc) will 
take place on no more than 5 occasions per year 

Licensable activities (live/recorded music/sale of alcohol) will finish 
at 23:00hrs outside 

New Year’s Eve activities will be extended until 01:00 on New Year’s 
Day 

8  The site is not open to the general public, but events will be ticketed 
or by invitation only. 

9  The applicant has proposed a number of conditions and these can be 
found in Part M of the licence application in Appendix 1. 

10  In addition, further conditions have been requested by the Police and 
Environmental Protection to address the licensing objectives. The 
correspondence relating to these are provided as Appendix 3. 

11  The application has been correctly advertised as required under the 
Licensing Act 2003, although the representation period had to be 
extended due to an error in the initial display notices. 

Requirements for a hearing 

12 The Licensing Authority must hold a hearing to determine the 
application where relevant representations addressing the licensing 
objectives are made. These objectives being: 

• The prevention of crime and disorder, 
• Public safety, 
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• The prevention of public nuisance, and 
• The protection of children from harm. 

 
13   Members are referred to statutory guidance issued by the Home 

Office under section 

182 of the Licensing Act 2003 dated April 2018, in particular the 
sections on the licensing objectives and determining applications. 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/explanatory-
memorandum-revised-guidance-issued-under-s-182-of-licensing-
act-2003  

14  In determining the application, the Licensing Sub-Committee must 
give appropriate weight to: 

• the steps that are appropriate to promote the licensing 
objectives, 

• The relevant representations presented by all parties, 
• Home Office guidance, 
• The Council's own Statement of Licensing Policy. 
 

Representations received 

15  During the representation period, the Licensing Authority received 34 
representations from members of the public who live locally and one 
representation from the Parish Council. We also received one letter 
of support. 

16  During the representation period it would appear that a local resident 
contacted local residents and delivered information to them about the 
application. However, the information did not provide all the details 
of the application. 

17  To ensure that residents were in receipt of all the relevant information 
relating to the application, the Licensing Manager emailed each one, 
explaining the application in more detail and provided a copy of the 
conditions agreed with the Police and Environmental Health, plus the 
restrictions placed on the number of events by the applicant. 

18  Following this communication 11 representations from residents were 
withdrawn and Boldre Parish Council were satisfied with the additional 
restrictions and conditions. 

 
19  The remaining 23 representations are provided as Appendix 4  

 
20  Representations received against the application raise concerns about 

the implications of granting a licence for events at the site, citing 
concerns about noise, behaviour from patrons and increased number 
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of events at the venue. Increased traffic, planning, road 
infrastructure and the effect on animals, all fall outside the remit of 
this sub-committee and the Licensing Act 2003. 

 
21  All Responsible Authorities were consulted and provided with the 

application, as required under the Act, including NFDC planning, NPA 
development control, Hampshire Police and NFDC Environmental 
Health. 

22   Police and NFDC Environmental Health requested additional 
conditions, which were agreed by the applicant with no 
correspondence from the remaining authorities. 

23  The full list of conditions can be seen on Appendix 5, together with 
the restrictions the applicant wishes to place on the number of events 
held under the terms of the licence if granted. 

24  It should be noted that some events that do not involve large 
numbers of attendees or the sale of alcohol may still take place at 
the site as they are not licensable under the Licensing Act 2003. 

Options appraisal  
 

Option 1 
 

25  Grant the application as applied for with agreed conditions. 
 
Option 2 

 
26  Grant the application and add further conditions and/or change 

operating and sale of alcohol hours. 
 

Option 3 
 

27  To exclude from the scope of the licence any of the licensable 
activities to which the application relates.  

 
Option 4 

 
28  To refuse to specify a person in the licence as the premises 

supervisor. 
 
Option 5 

 
29  Refuse the application as applied for. 
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Legal implications  
 

30  This hearing is governed by the Licensing Act 2003 (Hearings) 
Regulations 2005. These Regulations provide that hearings should be 
held in public unless the Licensing Authority considers that the public 
interest in excluding the public outweighs the public interest in the 
hearing taking place in public. 

31  The applicant and those parties making representations have been 
invited to this meeting and have been provided with this report and 
the procedures to be followed at the hearing. 

32  The applicant and those who have made relevant representations are 
entitled to address the Sub-Committee and to ask questions of the 
other party, with the consent of the Sub-Committee. 

Right of appeal 

33  It should be noted that the applicant and those who have made 
relevant representations may appeal the decision made by the 
Licensing Sub-Committee to the Magistrates’ Court. The appeal must 
be lodged with the Magistrates’ Court within 21 days of the 
notification of the decision. 

34  In the event of an appeal being lodged, the decision made by the 
Licensing Sub-Committee remains valid until any appeal is heard and 
the decision made by the Magistrates’ Court 

Equalities implications  
 
35  Each application is treated on its own merits. 
 
Crime and disorder implications  
 
36  Licensable activities must be provided under the terms of the 

Licensing Act 2003 
 
Conclusion  
 
37  The Licensing Sub-Committee must, having regard to the 

application and any relevant representations, consider which 
measures are appropriate for the promotion of the licensing 
objectives. 
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Appendices  
 
Appendix 1- Premises licence application 
Appendix 2- Plans of the site 
Appendix 3- Police and Environmental Health correspondence 
Appendix 4- Representations received against the application 
Appendix 5- List of all conditions agreed by the applicant 
 
   
Background papers 
NFDC Licensing Act 2003 Policy 
Licensing Act 2003 
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Section 1 of 21 

N-Forest
Appllcatlon for a premises licence
Licensing Act 2003 

For help contact 

licensinqjjlnfdc.qov.uk 

Telephone: 023 8028 ssa;

• required tnformatlen 

You can save the form at any time and resume it later. You do not need to be logged In when you resume. 

System reference !Not Curren+i,., In Use I This Is the unique reference for this 
..... ____ .. _, __________ _,_ appl ication generated by the system. 

Your reference IWalhampton School Trust Ltd. I You can put what you want here to help you
-· -----------------· track applications If you make lots of them. tt

is passed to the authority. 

Are you an agent acting on behalf of the applicant? Put 'no' If you are applying on your own 
behalf or on behalf d a business you own or
work for. (' Yes 

Applicant Det11i ls 

*first name

*family name

*E-mail

Main telephone number

(i' No 

Otherte-lephone number

--------� 

C Indicate here If you would prefer not to be contacted by telephone 

Are you: 

� Applying as a business or organisation, including as a sole trader 

(" Applying as an individual 

Applicant Buslnass 
Is your business registered In
the UK with Companies 
House? 

Registration number 

ti' Yes (" No 

1871641 

Include country code. 

A sole trader Is a business owned by one 
person with out any special legal structure.
Applying a:s an individual means you are 
applying so you can be employed, or for 
some other personal reason, such a.s 
following a hobby. 

Note: completing the App1icant Business
section Is optional in this form. 

Business name 

VAT number 

Leg al statu.s 

IWalham"on School Trust Ltd. I 
If your business Is registered, use its 

_____ ,,. ____________ ...... registered name. 

0 Crown coprrlg ht 

r:::=] ... IN_o_n_e _____ _. 
Put "none' if you are not registered for VAT. 

!Private Limited Company 0 
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license to create more nuisance.
We hope this application is met with a fierce rejection.
Yours Sincerely
Mr and Mrs D.A.Worthy

Undershore Road
Lymington
SO41 
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H.V.Olney

Portmore
Lymington
SO41 
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From: Mo Farrell Wrenn
To: Licensing e-mail address
Subject: Grant of premises licence Ref LICPR/24/05282 Walhampton School
Date: 10 November 2024 18:19:48

[You don't often get email from . Learn why this is important at
 ]

I am objecting to the above licensing application for the following reasons:
PUBLIC SAFETY - some, if not all, of the events planned involve large numbers of cars accessing the school.
Combined with the availability of alcohol at these events there is the danger of reckless or drunken drivers
turning onto the B3054.
There is also the likelihood of queuing to get into the school. This would be a very dangerous development as
there are three sharp bends near the school and drivers routinely exceed the 40mph speed limit.
As the events are likely to sell alcohol, some people will be tempted to walk but the B3054 has no pavement
and in some places not even a usable verge so they will be put at risk by drivers. Furthermore, the road is
largely unlit which would make pedestrians even more vulnerable.
PUBLIC NUISANCE - Most of these events involve music, indoor and outdoor, until late into the evening. 
This will be disturbing for neighbours as a loud music beat has an amazing ability to penetrate house walls and
windows.   The frequency of these events will be to the detriment of the homeowners especially in the warm
summer months when windows and doors need to be open.  Anti-social behaviour is another risk - loud voices
late at night, shouting, altercations, petty crime, are all possible especially when fuelled by alcohol. Fireworks
would be completely unacceptable late at night.
OTHER COMMENTS - I believe there are 28 days per year already permitted for events so this application will
load many more on top of that; it’s noted that the application talks about ‘anticipated’ numbers of events. That
is not the same as ‘maximum’ numbers so this could mean more than the numbers stated in the application.
Walhampton School is chiefly a school and not an events venue or hotel. This application is over-the-top and
inappropriate for its surroundings.
Finally, I object to the fact that neither I nor my neighbours received a notification of this application. Notice of
it came from an anonymous source.

Mrs A Wrenn

Walhampton
Lymington
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From: Eileen Morton
To: Licensing e-mail address
Subject: Re: LICPR/24/05282 Walhampton School
Date: 10 November 2024 22:48:44
Attachments: Walhampton School License Application 2024.pdf

[You don't often get email from  Learn why this is important at
https://aka ms/LearnAboutSenderIdentification ]

Dear Madam
Re: License Application Walhampton School

Please see attached my letter of objection to this application for live music and other events and the sale of
alcohol on the school grounds.
Many thanks
Eileen Morton
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To: The Licensing Manager                                              From:  Eileen Morton 
        Licensing Service                                                                         
                                                                                    
        Beaulieu Road                                                                              Portmore 
        Lyndhurst                                                                                        Lymington 
        SO43 7PA                                                                                        SO41  
 

Date: 06 November 2024 

Re: Licensing Act 2003 - Grant of Premises Licence (S17) Premises: WALHAMPTON 
SCHOOL WALHAMPTON SCHOOL, MAIN ROAD, WALHAMPTON, LYMINGTON, SO41 
5ZG Ref: LICPR/24/05282  

Dear Madam, I write to give formal notification of my objection to the application for 

license made by Walhampton School. I suspect the motivation by the Walhampton 

School Trust is to help offset running costs so parents do not have a 20% increase in 

fees with the VAT removal as of 2025 which I can fully empathise with. However, as a 

resident of Portmore I wish to bring to the attention of the Licensing Manager the 

following concerns within the list of subjects to be considered only: 

Prevention of crime and disorder – Will there be a restriction on the number of 

attendees to events and how this will be monitored e.g. security at entrance of the 

event? What measures will be in place to control access to each event? Will this be 

ticketed only in order to reduce the potential for criminal activity such as theft and 

drunken behaviour? 

Public safety – What safety measures will be in place to ensure the children, both 

boarding and day attendance, are protected against the danger of increased traffic from 

attendees, caterers and other organisations involved in the supply of the events.  

Has an impact risk assessment been completed and shared with the License Manager in 

order to protect the children, teachers and visitors to the school and events? 

Prevention of public nuisance – Can the school confirm, with evidence provided to the 

Licensing Manager, that noise and lighting impact studies have been conducted by the 

school in consultation with immediate neighbours such as those in Portmore who live 

less than 700 metres from the school?  

To date, my husband and I have been disturbed by the fireworks, music and shouting on 

school sports day and other end of term events in the summer but have not complained 

as these events have been very few. However we dread the impact of the terms of the 

license applied for given this is an open invitation to hold social events likely to cause a 

lot of noise until very late at night. Bearing in mind the outdoor events will be mainly 

outdoor in the Spring and Summer when we all wish to have our windows open or enjoy 

being in our gardens our own mental health and wellbeing will be compromised by any 

extra events planned by the school.  
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Although the school will be closed for the purpose of education during the summer 

school holidays with pupils and staff unlikely to be directly affected by the noise from 

these events there are people in Portmore and within the surrounding area who have to 

work during this time. With no reasonable limit on the number of events to be held 

residents’ ability to function fully at work could be impacted upon.   

Should the application be successful, how will any limitation be monitored for indoor 

events such as the installation of sound monitoring devices in order to prevent 

detrimental impact of live music indoors and outdoors on nearby neighbours? 

I would like to ask that the Licensing Manager takes into consideration the location of 

Portmore in particular as we are surrounded by wedding and other celebration events 

held by Warborne Farm throughout the summer months, Pyewell House wedding events 

and Elmers Court wedding and other celebration events. All these have fireworks to end 

the evenings very late at night and I suspect Walhampton School will follow this pattern. 

I would ask consideration is taken to limit outdoor events to 10 per annum in total in 

order to limit the impact on the neighbourhood. Also please can the time of serving 

alcohol be limited to 22.00hrs in order that people attending the event leave the school 

grounds by 23.00hrs, much more reasonable?   

Protection of children from harm – I guess that within the school’s Impact Assessment 

a risk assessment to identify, understand and protect pupils from any potential risks both 

as a school community and with individual pupils as a result of their proposed plan 

(Safeguarding) has been completed and evidenced via school Trust meetings. How will 

they ensure the wellbeing of pupils attending the school is not affected by this plan? 

Underage drinking is a serious public health problem in the UK. The Chief Medical 

Officer advises that children should not drink alcohol until they are at least 15 years old 

due to the serious physical and mental health risks associated with alcohol abuse. What 

consideration has been taken of the message to school children at Walhampton that it is 

OK to have alcohol being served on school premises? How will they be protected from 

witnessing adults in their presence affected by alcohol consumption as some of the 

proposed events are likely to be held at times when boarders remain on the school 

premises?  

Thank you for taking into consideration my serious concerns at the proposed license. 

Eileen Morton 
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From: Hilary Teal
To: Licensing e-mail address
Subject: Walhampton School Planning Application
Date: 11 November 2024 11:13:35

[You don't often get email from  Learn why this is important at
https://aka ms/LearnAboutSenderIdentification ]

REF LICPR/24/0582

I write as a resident of Undershore to object to the extent of this application on grounds of noise. Those of us
living on the ridges of the river valley are already plagued by loud music emanating from marina parties, food
festival and miscellaneous events, some of which go on all day and well into the evening.

As I understand it from the precis I have received (we were not formally consulted), if the school holds the
maximum number of events suggested we could have up to 37 disrupted days or nights per year. This is an
unreasonable demand of local residents.

I have no objection to any activity the school wishes to conduct inside its own premises but if the council is
minded to grant the application it should be with the following restrictions:
No live or recorded music outside.
All events should conclude at 23:00 with a single extension for New Year

Whilst I understand the school’s desire to raise revenue in the light of recent funding changes, this should not be
done at the expense of its neighbours. As a secondary issue I am also concerned about the increase in traffic
across the forest at night and the potential impact on the animals, not only to large mammals from collisions but
also from night noise and light. Walhampton’s wonderful collection of flora provides an important local habitat
for nocturnal animals.

Yours sincerely,
H Teal
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From: Jason Ludlow
To: Licensing e-mail address
Subject: Ref LICPR/24/0528
Date: 11 November 2024 11:38:12

[You don't often get email from  Learn why this is important at
https://aka ms/LearnAboutSenderIdentification ]

For the attention of;
Licensing Manager
Licensing Services
New Forest District Council
Appletree Court
Beaulieu Road
Lyndhurst
SO43 7PA

Dear NFDC Licensing

I am writing to object to the application by Walhamption School for a premises license. Application
LICPR/24/05282

My address is ;

Jason Ludlow

Lymington
Hampshire
SO41 

Reading the application and the vast scope of their intended use I can only see this causing a public nuisance to
local residents.

If you add up the number of occasions of the specified events this totals 38. Their explanation that most of the
events will be on the weekend means that 38 out of a possible 52 weekends there will be an event. Plus there is
scope in the application other activities so this number would only increase. This is 73% of the weekends per
annum.

As local residents we are already disturbed by the noise from  Berthon Marina events and Warbourne Farm
events which happen regularly.

There are plenty of other private and outdoor venues in the area that can facilitate customers needs.
Walhampton School  is a place of education, it is not a party venue.

Open air events are noisy, when Berthon Marina has their concerts I can hear the words to the songs. I can
clearly hear the music when there is an event at Warbourne Farm.  With Walhampton being considerably closer 
it will be very noisy and will be a disturbance that will no doubt generate many companies to the police and
council. With a prevailing Sw wind the noise will be very apparent to residents in Portmore and beyond.

I have concerns about people leaving and driving after consuming alcohol, due to the poor taxi service in
lymington people will always drive to the venue because of its location out of town. This is a real concern to me
as someone who lives on Main Road.

Also, these people leaving will generate more traffic and noise on what is already a noisy and fast road. I dont
believe people leaving will be considerate to the local residents.

Asking for a license from 0800 - 0100 7 days a week is excessive, it shows that there is no consideration to
local residents.
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So to confirm I strongly object to this application on the grounds of Prevention of Public Nuisance and Public
Safety.

Best regards

Mr Jason Ludlow
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From: Amanda Shakespeare
To: Licensing e-mail address
Subject: Ref:LICPR/24/05282 Walhampton School
Date: 12 November 2024 09:38:01

[You don't often get email from  Learn why this is important at
https://aka ms/LearnAboutSenderIdentification ]

Dear Sirs,

Re the above application, we have just returned home from being abroad and have therefore only been made
aware of this application yesterday therefore with little time to present our views. We were not notified directly
despite the fact that we can very clearly hear all playtimes and sports matches that take place at the school. We
can hear all the outdoor activities quite clearly from our garden. That is not a problem at all, the school was
there first and we moved into a house in close proximity to the school.

This application however is something completely different and would hugely impact those who live around the
school and there are many residents, since the school is surrounded by houses on most sides,  who would have
their quality of life impacted by the noise that these events would produce. These proposed events also add up
to a significant number and the noise would unquestionably detrimentally impact all those living in the vicinity.

The public nuisance from the noise would be our primary concern but we would also raise concerns regarding
the increase in traffic, potential for anti-social behaviour in the area and the the risks to the children at a
boarding school where the protection of children should be the primary concern not financial gain which is the
clear motive of this application.

It is unfortunate that we haven’t had the opportunity to consider this application further and have had to rush a
response.

Amanda and Derek Shakespeare
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From: Christa Ferguson
To:
Cc: Licensing e-mail address
Subject: walhampton school Dougals
Date: 11 November 2024 10:25:00
Attachments: Walhampton school licence conditions.pdf

Good Morning
Licensing application
Further to the comments received as below I attach a copy of the conditions required by the Police and
Environmental Health during this consultation period (and agreed by the applicant).  The applicant also
volunteered conditions. As you can see the applicant proposes a very restrictive number of occasions for us of
any licence granted. The limitations are in fact less than the current allowance for TENs (Temporary Event
Notifications) allowed for the site, which is 15.

The applicant wishes to have a premises licence instead of applying for multiple TENs which can be time
consuming and allows for some flexibility, however the advantage for members of the public and the
Responsible Authorities is that a premises Licence is conditioned, whereas TENs are not. In addition, if issues
arise from the activities permitted by a licence, enforcement  and engagement is structured within the Licensing
Act 2003 and can be addressed by Licensing or Environmental Protection.

The correct advertising of the application has taken place, as is statutory under the Licensing Act 2003 (This
process differs from that required for planning applications ).

The licence application does not change the overall use of the school and grounds, but the proposals are
intended to support the school and provide very limited provision for events.

Should any premises cause an issue then this should be reported to Environmental Health and Licensing to be
dealt with appropriately, using the evidence obtained through complaints and monitoring.
I trust that this information assists and provides further background than you have already received as relevant
representations that would lead to a hearing may only consider the likely impact on the four licensing objectives
and matters such as roads, crime and traffic fall outside the remit of the Licensing Act 2003.  

We have no recorded complaints about previous events held at the school and this would be taken into account
when assessing the application and any hearing convened. There is no set time at all for music at venues in the
Forest (or any other area), each application and premises licence differs, dependant on many factors.
Regards
Christa

-----Original Message-----
From: Carol Douglas >
Sent: Friday, November 8, 2024 4:25 PM
To: Licensing e-mail address <Licensing@NFDC.gov.uk>
Subject: LICPR/24/05282

[You don't often get email from Learn why this is important at
https://aka ms/LearnAboutSenderIdentification ]

With regards to the Walhampton School proposals LICPR/24/05282 Mr and Mrs Douglas of 
Portmore wish to express grave concerns.
There are a minimum of Thirty extra events proposed finishing very late in the night /early morning that
potentially will create antisocial behaviour, traffic noise and problems. In addition there will be quite
considerable noise associated with the events themselves especially the music which always carries across to
Portmore We believe that there will be considerable public nuisance if these proposals go ahead so we wish to
object to such an extensive planning application Sincerely Mr and Mrs Douglas
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From: Christa Ferguson
To:
Subject: Walhampton School Morgan
Date: 11 November 2024 10:05:00
Attachments: Walhampton school licence conditions.pdf

Good Morning
Further to the comments received as below I attach a copy of the conditions required by the
Police and Environmental Health during this consultation period (and agreed by the applicant). 
The applicant also volunteered conditions. As you can see the applicant proposes a very
restrictive number of occasions for us of any licence granted. The limitations are in fact less than
the current allowance for TENs (Temporary Event Notifications) allowed for the site, which is 15.
 
The applicant wishes to have a premises licence instead of applying for multiple TENs which can
be time consuming and allows for some flexibility, however the advantage for members of the
public and the Responsible Authorities is that a premises Licence is conditioned, whereas TENs
are not. In addition, if issues arise from the activities permitted by a licence, enforcement  and
engagement is structured within the Licensing Act 2003 and can be addressed by Licensing or
Environmental Protection.
 
The correct advertising of the application has taken place, as is statutory under the Licensing Act
2003 (This process differs from that required for planning applications where individual
properties are contacted).
 
The licence application does not change the overall use of the school and grounds, but the
proposals are intended to support the school and provide very limited provision for events.
 
Should any premises cause an issue then this should be reported to Environmental Health and
Licensing to be dealt with appropriately, using the evidence obtained through complaints and
monitoring.
I trust that this information assists and provides further background than you have already
received as relevant representations that would lead to a hearing may only consider the likely
impact on the four licensing objectives and matters such as roads, crime and traffic fall outside
the remit of the Licensing Act 2003.  
 
We have no recorded complaints about previous events held at the school and this would be
taken into account when assessing the application and any hearing convened. There is no set
time at all for music at venues in the Forest (or any other area), each application and premises
licence differs, dependant on many factors.
Regards
Christa
 
 
 

From: Candida Morgan <  
Sent: Friday, November 8, 2024 1:43 PM
To: Licensing e-mail address <Licensing@NFDC.gov.uk>
Subject: objection - Walhampton School pending license application - LICPR/24/0582
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You don't often get email from  Learn why this is important

Private and Confidential.
 
Dear SIr/Madam,
 
We are writing to object to the upcoming licensing application for Walhampton school.  We live
at  Main Road, SO41
 
Having read the planning application we are very concerned for the following reasons:
 
1. There has been no official notification to the community surrounding Walhampton school of
this application, allowing us our right to put forward our objections or concerns in a timely
manner.  I was alerted to it by my neighbour. 
 
2.Sale of alcohol on the premises.  This is a school not a hotel/pub or restaurant.  We are
concerned that an alcohol license such as this will cause anti-social behaviour and noise
pollution.  This will also increase road traffic and potential dangerous driving right outside our
home. 
 
3. Films shown outdoors until 23.00 Monday - Sunday.  This will cause unacceptable noise
pollution into the late night. 
 
4. Live music, !0 events per annum.  This will cause unacceptable noise pollution on a
regular basis over the summer months.  Recorded music.  10 events per annum will produce
further noise pollution on an even more regular basis which is totally unacceptable.
 
5. New Years Eve.  It is my understanding that normal late night music licenses in the New Forest
end at 11pm.  1.00am is extremely late to incur noise pollution and potential anti-social
behaviour and a public nuisance on departure.  
 
6. Late night departures from all these proposed events will increase traffic noise and departure
noise right past our home. 
 
We await your response on this matter. 
 
Kind regards,
Candida & Charles Morgan 
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From: Christa Ferguson
To:

Licensing e-mail address
Subject: Walhampton School Tennant
Date: 08 November 2024 08:54:00
Attachments: Walhampton school licence conditions.pdf

Good morning
Licensing application
 
Further to the comments received as below I attach a copy of the conditions required by the
Police and Environmental Health during this consultation period (and agreed by the applicant). 
The applicant also volunteered conditions. As you can see the applicant proposes a very
restrictive number of occasions for us of any licence granted. The limitations are in fact less than
the current allowance for TENs (Temporary Event Notifications) allowed for the site, which is 15.
 
The applicant wishes to have a premises licence instead of applying for multiple TENs which can
be time consuming and allows for some flexibility, however the advantage for members of the
public and the Responsible Authorities is that a premises Licence is conditioned, whereas TENs
are not. In addition, if issues arise from the activities permitted by a licence, enforcement  and
engagement is structured within the Licensing Act 2003 and can be addressed by Licensing or
Environmental Protection.
 
The correct advertising of the application has taken place, as is statutory under the Licensing Act
2003 (This process differs from that required for planning applications).
 
The licence application does not change the overall use of the school and grounds, but the
proposals are intended to support the school and provide very limited provision for events.
 
Should any premises cause an issue then this should be reported to Environmental Health and
Licensing to be dealt with appropriately, using the evidence obtained through complaints and
monitoring.
I trust that this information assists and provides further background than you have already
received, as relevant representations that would lead to a hearing may only consider the likely
impact on the four licensing objectives. Other matters fall outside the remit of the Licensing Act
2003. 
 
We have no recorded complaints about previous events held at the school and this would be
taken into account when assessing the application and any hearing convened.
Regards
Christa
 
 
 

From: Jim Tennant  
Sent: Thursday, November 7, 2024 10:31 AM
To: Licensing e-mail address <Licensing@NFDC.gov.uk>
Subject: Walhampton School Trust Licensing Application
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You don't often get email from  Learn why this is important

Dear Sir/Madam,
 
I live in , just below Walhampton School.
 
With regard to the above licensing application I would like to make the following comments.
 
Live Music - " the school anticipates that these will take place no more than 10 pa " I believe 10 times
per annum is quite sufficient and the word  anticipate should be replaced by " will ensure".
 
Recorded music - the same comment applies
 
Daytime events- The same comment applies in relation to 5pa
 
Private Weddings - the same comment applies in relation to 5 pa
 
Notices of events should be delivered to residents of Brickfield Lane, Undershore Road, and the
surrounding area, as well as those mentioned.
 
I hope that you will take these comments into consideration.
 
Regards
 
J R Tennant
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From: Christa Ferguson
To:
Cc: Licensing e-mail address
Subject: Walhampton School Cooper
Date: 06 November 2024 17:20:15
Attachments: Walhampton school licence conditions.pdf

Good afternoon
Further to the comments received as below I attach a copy of the conditions required by the Police and
Environmental Health during this consultation period (and agreed by the applicant).  The applicant also
volunteered conditions together with a restrictive number of occasions the application proposes.

As you can see the limitations are in fact less than the current allowance for TENs (Temporary Event
Notifications) allowed for the site, which is 15.
The applicant wishes to have a premises licence instead of applying for multiple TENs which can be time
consuming and allows for some flexibility, however the advantage for members of the public and the
Responsible Authorities is that a premises Licence is conditioned, whereas TENs are not. In addition, if issues
arise from the activities permitted by a licence, enforcement  and engagement is structured within the Licensing
Act 2003 and can be addressed by Licensing or Environmental Protection.
The correct advertising of the application has taken place, as is statutory under the Licensing Act 2003 (This
process differs from that required for planning applications).

The licence application does not change the overall use of the school and grounds, but the proposals are
intended to support the school and provide very limited provision for events.

Should any premises cause an issue then this should be reported to Environmental Health and Licensing to be
dealt with appropriately, using the evidence obtained through complaints and monitoring.
I trust that information assists, as relevant representations that would lead to a hearing may only consider the
likely impact on any of the four licensing objectives and matters such as roads, crime and traffic fall outside the
remit of the Licensing Act 2003.   We have no recorded complaints about previous events held at the school and
this would be taken into account when assessing the application and at any hearing convened.

Regards
Christa

-----Original Message-----
From: Margaret Cooper <
Sent: Wednesday, November 6, 2024 3:37 PM
To: Licensing e-mail address <Licensing@NFDC.gov.uk>
Subject: Ref: LICPR/24/05282

                                                                                                Mrs Margaret Cooper
                                                                                                
                                                                                                 Portmore
                                                                                                SO41 

The Licensing Manager,
Licensing Services,
New Forest District Council,
Appletree Court,
Beaulieu Road,
Lyndhurst,
SO43 7PA

Ref:  LICPR/24/05282

37



Dear Sir

I am very anxious about the Planning Application by Walhampton School.

I live in  Portmore, and my house lies between New Road and Jordan's Lane.

My husband and I - together with our two children moved into this house in 1976.  We chose  to live here rather
than in Lymington because it was a rural area and very peaceful.

My children are now living elsewhere and I became a widow three years ago, but I still love living in Portmore,
partly for the quietness in this area.

However:

1.   I am shocked by how many days in a year Walhampton School wish to provide some
kind of music outdoors.  This would mean not only would I lose the peace in my house and,
even more, in my garden.   Moreover, I would have to close my windows when I go to bed.
As I am well into my 80s I now go to bed fairly early but would possibly be able to hear the music for another
three hours or so.

2.  I am also concerned about the extra traffic.   For some years I occasionally walked
from my house to Lymington or walked home from Lymington via the B3054.  It is now unsafe to walk that
route because of the amount of traffic using it, the lack of paths and, Worst of all, many of the heavy goods
vehicles are far too big for the road and cannot
keep within their own half of the road.   This is already unsatisfactory particularly when
some of the larger heavy goods vehicles lorries turn the corner by Monument Lane and  the Walhampton Arms.

3.  In terms of public safety, as the B3054 has no bus route for ordinary passengers,  the customers of the
functions would probably come in their own cars, making the traffic
problem even worse.   Moreover, alcohol will be available for the drivers.

Thus, I feel this application would result in a public nuisance, and probably public safety.

Yours faithfully,

Margaret Cooper (Mrs)
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Dear Sir/Madam, Licensing Officer,  
 
We write to strongly object to the application from  
WALHAMPTON SCHOOL Ref:LICPR/24/05282     S17 Licensing Act 
Our objection is that the granting of such a licence will cause considerable public nuisance and will 
adversely affect the quality of our lives with the volume and quantity of NOISE that would 
undoubtedly emanate from the ‘party’ venue.  
 
Due to the prominent position of the school at the top of the hill, any noise produced is easily 
transmitted over a large area and at clearly audible decibel levels. Indeed we are acutely aware 
when an innocuous activity such as sports day is happening. Of course such an activity is a normal 
and expected occurrence for a school but the application for this licence might suggest the school is 
not used as such and more like a wedding, come hotel, come nighttime revelry venue and totally 
inappropriate for the New Forest National Park environment. 
 
We note that the school could without restriction schedule 38 events over the course of the year 
and one can only assume that the majority of events might take place outside normal school days 
and focus predominantly in the summer holidays.  
If this were the case then the whole of the summer months would be littered with weekend music 
blasting down on our road and there would be little respite for anyone who goes to bed before 2300 
hours.  
We very much doubt that any activity would automatically become inaudible from 2300 as the 
licence conditions might state as many a party reveller who has consumed alcohol is oblivious to the 
night time peace and tranquility outside of their party environment. 
 
We also note that the school would not be obligated to give notice of any such event to residents of 
Undershore Road. 
 
No doubt you are aware there are several outdoor music events held in Lymington such as Bath 
Road Recreation Ground and Berthon Marina and adding to the environmental impact with an 
additional potential 38 events would make peaceful living in Undershore Road untenable.  
 
If the licence is granted we would like to know how it might be monitored and revoked if events do 
not comply. Would we as residents be compelled to write letters of complaint on a regular basis and 
how might a licence be changed after its granting? 
 
We have been made aware of this application by a concerned neighbour and it seems somewhat 
disingenuous of the school not to make the wider community more aware of their plans and submit 
a more reasonable request for a licence.  
 
WE STRONGLY OBJECT ON GROUNDS OF NOIISE NUISANCE. 
 
Yours sincerely,  
Michael and Jacqueline Street 
 
Mr M & Mrs J Street 

 
 

Lymington 
SO41   
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Walhampton school 

Conditions offered by applicant on the application form 

Films will take place at no more than 5 functions per year 

Live music and/or recorded music after 23:00hrs (indoors) will take place on no more 

than 10 occasions per year 

Late night refreshment (hot food or drink after 23:00hrs) will take place on no more 

than 2 occasions per year 

Private/wedding reception functions (invitation only) will take place on no more than 5 

occasions per year 

Daytime events-outdoors (fairs, food festivals, auto shows etc) will take place on no 

more than 5 occasions per year 

Licensable activities (live/recorded music/sale of alcohol) will finish at 23:00hrs outside 

New Year’s Eve activities will be extended until 01:00 on New Year’s Day 

The premises is closed to the public during school term time with exceptions of 

planned events. 

The premises has partial CCTV coverage operating outside, and gates are 

closed/locked at 21:00 every evening. 

On-site staff are trained to be vigilant regarding suspicious behaviour. 

Whenever possible, toughened glass or high quality imitation plastics are used for 

drinking vessels. 

Age verification will be carried out when alcohol consumption is present. 

Risk assessments are carried out for all events and management will ensure that all 

safety checks are undertaken.  

Adequate employers and public liability insurance will be in place. 

Sufficient lighting internally and externally will be provided to meet health & safety 

requirements.  

Guests will be notified that our premises is a smoke-free and nut-free zone. 

NFDC guidelines for noise will be followed so as not to disturb neighbours and/or 

wildlife. 

After 23:00 hours all outdoor music/activity will finish. 

Outdoor event guests will be asked to depart by 23:00 hours with expectation of actual 

departure being no later than  23:15 hours.  

On rare occasions of indoor events extending into the evening beyond 23:00 hours, 

all activities will finish by 24:00 hours.  

APPENDIX 5
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Indoor event guests will be asked to depart by 24:00 hours with expectation of actual 

departure being no later than 00:15 hours.  

Regular sounds checks will be carried out whilst regulated entertainment is taking 

place and recorded in a log book in case of local authority requests post event.  

Speaker placement will be at a downward pointing direction and away from 

neighbours. 

Management will ensure entertainers are aware of noise restrictions prior to event 

start.    

Additionally, notices will be posted/hand delivered to our nearest neighbours including 

but not limited to businesses and residences along Main Road/B3054, Monument 

Lane, and Snooks Lane. 

Proof of age will be requested if our servers are in any doubt as to the age of the 

potential consumer. This will be included as part of the internal risk assessment. 

All staff and residents on site are safeguarding-trained and thus every event held will 

have built-in safeguarding mandatory reporters on-hand. 

Police conditions requested and agreed by the applicant 

Event staff will be trained regarding appropriate precautions to prevent the sale of 

alcohol to persons under the age of 18, proxy sales, the signs and symptoms of drunk 

persons and the refusal of sale due to intoxication.  

Records will be kept of such training which must be signed and dated by the member 

of event staff who has received that training.  All event staff will receive refresher 

training every twelve months as a minimum and records are to be kept of this refresher 

training which will be signed and dated by the member of staff who received that 

training. 

In parallel with their training, a written test related to the training given will be 

conducted before the staff member is permitted to sell or authorise the sale of alcohol.  

The test will consist of a minimum of 20 questions of which the pass rate is 70%. 

Anyone who fails to reach the prescribed pass rate will be retrained and re-tested. 

Anyone not attaining the pass rate will not be permitted to sell or authorise the sale of 

alcohol until the pass rate is attained. There will be a minimum of two sets of questions 

to be used in the training which will be rotated upon each subsequent twelve month 

training session. 

All training records will be made immediately available for inspection by Hampshire 

Constabulary and any responsible Authority upon request." 

Conditions required by Environmental Health Officer and agreed by the 

applicant 

All external doors and windows shall be kept closed except for access and egress 
when regulated entertainment is being provided, except in the event of an emergency. 
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After 23:00hrs all music noise emanating from the premises shall be inaudible at the 
boundary of any noise sensitive premises. 
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